Consultation on proposed changes to the English Language Support Service
1.     Introduction
1.1 Background

The council is proposing to change the way that we deliver English Language Support Services to schools.  To ensure that the council makes an informed decision, we have conducted a consultation with a broad range of stakeholders, including schools, children and young people that have experience of using the service, and parents / carers.  This report sets out the results of that consultation. 
1.2 Methods

Information about the proposed changes were set out in one document.  To capture the views of stakeholders we created a survey, which was distributed to: 

· All schools via the e-courier 

· Statutory partners 

· Voluntary and community sector organisations 
· Elected Members. 
In addition, we publicised the consultation: 

· Specifically to the schools that are currently using the service 

· In the January edition of the Your Norfolk Extra e-newsletter

· On Norfolk County Council’s Consultation Finder. 

The council worked with Bridge Plus, a BAME voluntary sector organisation, to carry out additional research with children and young people that had experience of the service, as well as parents and carers.  The results of that research will be incorporated into this document.  

Fieldwork dates

The consultation was open from 7 December 2012 to 1 March 2013. 
1.3 Response 

We received 19 responses:

· 11 from schools and 1 response on behalf of a cluster of 10 schools (2 of the responses were from schools that currently use the service and 10 of the responses were from headteachers) 
· 2 from voluntary and community sector organisations
· 2 from parents or carers of a young person who receives support
· 2 from a members of staff at Norfolk County Council

· 1 from the health sector. 
1.4 Reporting

This report contains a written summary of the responses.

A copy of the survey can be found in Appendix 1.

2. Summary of findings

Here is a summary of the results of the survey: 
What impact do you think our proposed changes will make?
There were a small number of respondents to the survey, who provide mixed responses to this question. 
Some respondents were very positive about the changes because they would create a more inclusive approach and mean that class teachers would be better skilled to help their pupils that have English as an Additional Language (EAL).  A couple of schools with a small number of EAL pupils felt that the changes would be an improvement because the current arrangements are too expensive for them. 
A few respondents stated strongly their reservations about the capacity of teachers to be able to deliver effective support to EAL pupils given the range of other responsibilities teachers have.  Interestingly, these reservations were not made by schools, but by other respondents to the survey. 
Respondents posed a number of questions about the proposals regarding how the current service works, the impact of the existing service, the proposed change in the number of staff, how the proposals will save money, the nature and content of the training that teachers would receive, and what support would be provided outside in the school holidays.  
Have you got any suggestions as to how we can provide service to children with EAL to help meet needs and still save money?
Respondents suggested a range of ways to improve the service to EAL children, young peoples and their families: 

· Provide access to computers and software devised for EAL learners in order to enable children to work at their own pace. Many DVD-based and web-based programmes have been developed for EFL. Some useful teaching materials were also devised by EAL specialists using the old Section 11 money.

· Develop a set of translated documents for pupils and their parents/carers that could be used by all Norfolk Schools.
· Share books and resources for EAL pupils across schools. 

· Encourage nearby schools with similar intakes, or clusters of schools, to work together to meet the needs of EAL pupils, for example by running group sessions for EAL pupils, either in school, after school or in school holidays. 

· Promote EAL as a specialism that teachers could develop, either in pre-service training or as part of their professional development. 
· Train teachers in school to set up a "Young Interpreters" scheme to use the skills of current EAL pupils to support other pupils and teachers. 
· Provide training to people that speak other languages, for example parents/carers of pupils or overseas students, that would like to volunteer in schools to support EAL pupils. Volunteers could also work with pupils in the school holidays. 

· Work with voluntary and community sector organisations to supplement what the English Language Support Service does in schools. 

· Buy into, find, or provide a really good assessment system so that teachers and school leaders can easily identify the different EAL levels. 
· Ensure that headteachers receive training too and that school leaders are clear about how to measure progress of EAL children. 
· Provide additional guidance on how to identify EAL pupils who also have SEN.
· Provide support to families when they arrive to complete the paperwork for their child or children to get a place in school. Delays can put families in vulnerable and potentially dangerous situations.
· Intervene early to support families and save money, for example via the midwife system, nurseries or children’s centres. 

· Target the service and its resources to the schools that need it, rather than provide free training to all schools regardless of their need. 
· If there are not enough schools buying in the service, reduce the number of advisors and maintain the current level of support for those schools that do want to buy it in. Offer a very light touch advisory service for the schools with a small number of EAL pupils. 
· Offer discounts for single users. Sell a basic service and then charge extra for 'add ons' and interim specialist assessments. 
Is there anything you want to tell us about the English Language Support Service?
Some respondents highlighted the importance of schools having access to support and that if there is not an effective service there will be a significant impact on the quality of learning opportunities for EAL pupils. 

Some respondents also noted their positive experience of the existing service. However a couple explained that they use their staff, a language rich and play based curriculum, and support groups, for example with vocabulary, to support EAL pupils. 
Appendix 1

Have your say on our proposed changes to the English Language Support Service (ELSS)

Our proposal would make changes to the way we deliver support to schools in helping them meet the needs of children and young people who have English as an additional language.

Having read our proposals above, we want your views on what our proposals would mean for you, your family, your community, your school or your organisation.

Here is a short summary of what our proposals mean:

-
At the moment only some schools buy in the English Language Support Service (ELSS) who have specialist knowledge in teaching EAL children and young people.

-
Our proposal would mean that all schools would have free access to specialist EAL Advisers advice and support.

-
Children will be taught in the classroom by their own teacher and / or teaching assistants, who have been trained to support their needs by our specialist EAL Advisers 

-
All schools would have teachers who are trained by EAL experts. This would ensure all children and young people with language and literacy needs are supported, rather than just those attending the schools that buy in the service. 

-
EAL specialist advisers would focus on making sure that schools have the skills and resources to support children with EAL on their own and on monitoring the progress of children with EAL.

-
Support would be available all year and not just in term time.

Q - What impact do you think our proposed changes will make?  Please tell us here:

Q - Have you got any suggestions as to how we can provide service to children with EAL to help meet needs and still save money?  Please tell us here:

Q - Is there anything you want to tell us about the English Language Support Service?  Please tell us here:

About you

Are you: (please tick all that apply)

 A young person who currently receives support

 A parent or carer of a young person who receives support

 A school 

 A voluntary or community group or organisation

 A member of staff from the existing service

 A member of staff from elsewhere in Norfolk County Council

 An elected representative

 A statutory organisation

If you are from a voluntary, community or statutory organisation, please say which one here:

If you are from a schools are you…?

 From a school that currently uses the ELSS service

 From a school that has used the ELSS service in the past

 From a school that may use the service in the future

Are you: (please tick one only)

 A head teacher

 Other member of staff at the school

 A school governor 

Which district do you live in?

 Breckland

 Broadland

 Great Yarmouth

 King's Lynn and West Norfolk

 North Norfolk

 Norwich

 South Norfolk

 Prefer not to say

Are you?

  Male

 Female

 Prefer not to say

How old are you?

 0-14

 15-24

 25-34

 35-44

 45-54

 55-64

 65-74

 75-84

 85+

 Prefer not to say

Do you have any long-term*illness, disability or health problem that limits your daily activities or the work you can do?*‘long term’ means anything that has affected you for over 12 months. 

 Yes

 No

 Prefer not to say

What is your ethnic background? (e.g. White British, Black African, Indian, etc)

What is your first language?

Thank you for feeding back your views on our proposals. We will feed back your comments to the Children’s' Services Leadership Team to help inform their decision making. 

- You can respond online at www.surveymonkey.com/s/ELSSconsultation 

- You can email your response to: schoolreview@norfolk.gov.uk

- Or you can respond in writing to: ELSS Consultation, FREEPOST, IH 2076, Room 20, County Hall, Martineau Lane, Norwich, NR1 2BR (You do not need to use a stamp) 

However, if you want to help the Council save money please use a stamp and send to ELSS Consultation, Room 20, County Hall, Martineau Lane, Norwich, NR1 2BR  
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